
Health for Care 
NHS Confederation 

Floor 15, Portland House 
Bressenden Place 

London 
SW1E 5BH 

 
Rt Hon Boris Johnson MP 
Prime Minister  
10 Downing Street 
London 
SW1A 2AA 

Wednesday 14th August 2019 
 
Dear Prime Minister, 
  
Congratulations on your appointment. We very much welcome the commitment in your first speech 
as Prime Minister to resolve the crisis in social care once and for all and we are ready to support you 
and your administration to deliver this. 
  
Health for Care is a coalition of national health organisations, led by the NHS Confederation, who 
have joined forces to make the case for a sustainable social care system. Together with those 
working in social care, we would be keen to meet you as soon as possible to address this urgent 
issue.  
  
The general public is deeply concerned by the crisis in care. There are more than 150,000 signatures 
on our petition – the largest of its kind – calling for urgent government action to address the issue. 
They are joined today by 73 health leaders who have co-signed this letter. 
  
Around 1.4 million older people in England cannot access the support they need. There are 850,000 
people in the UK living with dementia – a figure that will increase to more than one million by 2025. 
But it’s not just older people, as local authorities now spend nearly as much on social care for 
working-age adults who are increasingly in need of support. There are also over 5.4 million unpaid 
carers across the country, and half of all homeowners are not confident of having enough money to 
fund their own care, even if they sell their home. 
 
Previous efforts to reform social care by successive administrations have failed, but we believe a 
consensus is emerging on the need to act, and that with political will and determination, this time it 
could be different.  
  
Given the urgency of this matter, we would welcome a meeting soon to discuss how we can support 
your efforts to deliver reform. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 

Niall Dickson CBE 
Chief Executive, NHS Confederation 

Member of the Health for Care coalition 

 

Sean Duggan 
Chief Executive, NHS Mental Health Network 
Member of the Health for Care coalition 

 

  



 
Julie Wood 
Chief Executive, NHS Clinical Commissioners 
Member of the Health for Care coalition 

 

 
Chris Askew 
Chair, Richmond Group of Charities 
Member of the Health for Care coalition 

 
Dame Jackie Daniels 
Chair, Shelford Group 
Member of the Health for Care coalition 

Chief Executive, Newcastle upon Tyne NHS 
Foundation Trust 
 

Dr Katie Petty-Saphon 
Chief Executive, University Hospitals 
Association 
Member of the Health for Care coalition 

 
 

Chris Hopson 
Chief Executive, NHS Providers 
Member of the Health for Care coalition 

 

Prof. Helen Stokes-Lampard 
Chair, Royal College of General Practitioners 
Member of the Health for Care coalition 

 

Dr Nav Chana MBE 
National Primary Care Home Clinical Director, 
National Association of Primary Care 
Member of the Health for Care coalition 

 

Prof. Tahir Masud 
President, British Geriatrics Society 
Member of the Health for Care coalition 

 

Prof. Andrew Goddard 
President, Royal College of Physicians 
Member of the Health for Care coalition 

 

Rachel Power 
Chief Executive, Patients Association 
Member of the Health for Care coalition 

 

Alastair Henderson 
Chief Executive, Academy of Medical Royal 
Colleges 
Member of the Health for Care coalition 

 

Dr Charlotte Augst 
Chief Executive, National Voices 
Member of the Health for Care coalition 

 

Dr Taj Hassan 
President, Royal College of Emergency Medicine 

Dame Donna Kinnair 
Chief Executive & General Secretary, Royal 
College of Nursing 
 

Siobhan Melia 
Chief Executive, Sussex Community NHS 
Foundation Trust 
 

Tracy Allen 
Chief Executive, Derbyshire Community Health 
Services NHS Foundation Trust 
 

Iain MacBeath 
Joint Lead, Hertfordshire and West Essex 
Sustainability and Transformation Partnership 
 

Dr Cathy Winfield 
Chief Officer, Berkshire West Clinical 
Commissioning Group 

Chris Brown 
Interim Chief Executive, Barking, Havering and 
Redbridge University Hospitals NHS Trust 
 

Ann Marr 
Chief Executive, St Helens and Knowsley 
Teaching Hospitals NHS Trust 
 

Siobhan Harrington 
Chief Executive, Whittington Health NHS Trust 
 

Fiona Edwards 
Chief Executive, Frimley Integrated Care 
System 
 

 
 

 
 



Michael Wilson 
Chief Executive, Surrey and Sussex Healthcare 
NHS Trust 

Susan Acott 
Chief Executive, East Kent Hospitals University 
NHS Foundation Trust 
 

  
Karen Howell 
Chief Executive, Wirral Community Health & Care 
NHS Foundation Trust 
 

Beverley Flowers 
Joint Lead, Hertfordshire and West Essex 
Sustainability and Transformation Partnership 
 

Dr Amanda Doyle OBE 
Chief Clinical Officer, Healthier Lancashire & 
South Cumbria Integrated Care System 
 

Mark Brandreth 
Chief Executive, The Robert Jones and Agnes 
Hunt Orthopaedic NHS Trust 
 

Dr David Hambleton 
Chief Officer, NHS South Tyneside Clinical 
Commissioning Group 
 

David Evans 
Chief Officer, NHS Telford & Wrekin Clinical 
Commissioning Group 

Simon Trickett 
Accountable Officer, NHS Redditch and 
Bromsgrove, NHS South Worcestershire, 
Herefordshire, and NHS Wyre Forest clinical 
commissioning groups 
 

Dr Julie Higgins 
Joint Chief Officer, NHS Blackburn and Darwin, 
and NHS East Lancashire clinical commissioning 
groups 
 

Louise Patten 
Chief Executive, NHS Buckinghamshire and NHS 
Oxfordshire clinical commissioning groups 
 

Prof. Sarah O’Brien 
Clinical Accountable Officer, NHS St Helens 
Clinical Commissioning Group 

Dr Josephine Sauvage 
Chair, NHS Islington Clinical Commissioning 
Group 
Clinical Lead, North Central London Sustainability 
and Transformation Partnership  
 

Marcus Warnes 
Accountable Officer, 
Staffordshire and Stoke NHS clinical 
commissioning groups 
 

Suzanne Rankin 
Chief Executive, Ashford and St Peter's Hospitals 
NHS Foundation Trust 
 

Dr Claire Fuller 
Lead, Surrey Heartlands Integrated Care 
System 
 

Chris Lawrence 
Chair, Hertfordshire Partnership University NHS 
Foundation Trust 
 

Clare Panniker 
Joint Chief Executive, Basildon and Thurrock 
University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, Mid 
Essex Hospital Services NHS Trust, & Southend 
University Hospital NHS Foundation Trust 
 

Evelyn Asante-Mensah OBE 
Chair, Pennine Care NHS Foundation Trust 
 

Claire Molloy 
Chief Executive, Pennine Care NHS Foundation 
Trust 
 

Ingrid Barker 
Chair, 2gether NHS Foundation Trust 
Chair, Gloucestershire Care Services NHS Trust 
 

Dominic Hardisty 
Chief Executive, Avon & Wiltshire Mental 
Health Partnership NHS Trust 
 



Julie Dent CBE 
Chair, Devon Partnership NHS Trust 
 

Paul Roberts 
Chief Executive, 2gether NHS Foundation Trust 
 

Dr Sara Munro 
Chief Executive, Leeds and York Partnership NHS 
Foundation Trust 
 

David Eva 
Chair, Lancashire Care NHS Foundation Trust 

Vanessa Ford 
Acting Chief Executive, South West London and 
St George's Mental Health NHS Trust 
 

Dr Nick Broughton 
Chief Executive, Southern Health NHS 
Foundation Trust 

Sue Lock 
Managing Director, NHS Leicester City Clinical 
Commissioning Group 
 

Prof. Oliver Shanley OBE 
Interim Chief Executive, North East London 
NHS Foundation Trust 

Cara Charles-Barks MBE 
Chief Executive, Salisbury NHS Foundation Trust 
 

Caroline Trevithick 
Interim Accountable Officer, NHS West 
Leicestershire Clinical Commissioning Group 
 

David Bradley 
Chief Executive, South London and Maudsley 
NHS Foundation Trust 
 

Matthew Trainer 
Chief Executive, Oxleas NHS Foundation Trust 

Julia Ross 
Chief Executive, Bristol, North Somerset and 
South Gloucestershire Sustainability and 
Transformation Partnership 
 

Joe Rafferty 
Chief Executive, Mersey Care NHS Foundation 
Trust 
 

Ed Garratt 
Chief Executive, NHS Ipswich and East Suffolk, 
NHS North East Essex, and NHS West Suffolk 
clinical commissioning groups 
Executive Lead, Suffolk and North East Essex 
Integrated Care System 
 

Paul Jenkins 
Chief Executive, Tavistock and Portman NHS 
Foundation Trust 

Mary Sherry 
Deputy Chief Executive & Chief Operating 
Officer, Royal Berkshire NHS Foundation Trust 
 

Steve Russell 
Chief Executive, Harrogate and District NHS 
Foundation Trust 

Dr Mohini Parmar 
Chair, NHS Ealing Clinical Commissioning Group 
Clinical Lead, North West London Sustainability 
and Transformation Partnership 

Prof. Sir Sam Everington 
Chair, NHS Tower Hamlets Clinical 
Commissioning Group 
Clinical Lead, North East London Sustainability 
and Transformation 
 

Dr Naz Jivani 
Chair, NHS Kingston Clinical Commissioning 
Group 
Clinical Lead, South West London Sustainability 
and Transformation Partnership 
 

Dr Charlotte Benjamin 
Chair, NHS Barnet Clinical Commissioning 
Group 



 
 
Dr Neel Gupta 
Chair, NHS Camden Clinical Commissioning 
Group 

 
 
Dr Mo Abedi 
Chair, NHS Enfield Clinical Commissioning 
Group 

  
Dr Peter Christian 
Chair, NHS Haringey Clinical Commissioning 
Group 
 

Prem Singh 
Chair, Derbyshire Community Health Services 
NHS Foundation Trust 

Suzanne Tracey 
Chief Executive, Royal Devon and Exeter NHS 
Foundation Trust 
Chief Executive, Northern Devon Healthcare NHS 
Trust 
 

John Lawlor OBE 
Chief Executive, Northumberland Tyne and 
Wear NHS Foundation Trust 

Dr Navina Evans 
Chief Executive, East London NHS Foundation 
Trust 
 

Simon Blake OBE 
Chief Executive 
Mental Health First Aid England 

Brendan Hill 
Chief Executive, Mental Health Concern 
 

Sue Freeth 
Chief Executive, Combat Stress 

Poppy Jaman 
Chief Executive, City Mental Health Alliance 

Rob Webster 
Chief Executive, South West Yorkshire 
Partnership NHS Foundation Trust 
Lead Chief Executive, West Yorkshire and 
Harrogate Integrated Care System 

 


